
NORTHUMBERLAND COUNTY COUNCIL

 SCHOOLS’ FORUM
At a meeting of the Schools’ Forum held at County Hall, Morpeth on Thursday, 14 January 2016 at 9.30 a.m.
PRESENT

Mr. M. Brown
 Governor Representative

(Ponteland Richard Coates C E Middle School)

(Chairman, in the Chair)

Headteacher Representatives

	Mr. G. Atkins

(Hexham Middle School)

Mrs. D. A. Charlton 
(Hipsburn First School)

Mr. K. Burdis

(Cleaswell Hill Special School) 
	
	Mr. K. P. McGrane
(Ponteland High School)

Mr. M. Deane-Hall
(Wooler First School)


Governor Representatives

	Mrs. J. Stanton(Collingwood Special School)
Mr. C. Pearson
(Morpeth Abbeyfields First School)

Mr. D. Pye (Berwick Middle School)
	
	Mr I Walker  (The Duchess High School)
Mr. G. J. Wilkins (Blyth St Wilfrid’s RC Primary School)


Trades Union Representatives
	Mr. R. E. Woolhouse
	


Academies Representatives 
	Dr. R. Vaughan, The Three Rivers Learning Trust, Morpeth
Miss G. J. Evans

Bede Academy, Blyth
	Mr. A. Day, Northumberland Church of England Academy



Early Years/PVI Representatives
	Ms. K. Morrison
	


OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

	Mrs. S. Aviston 

Mrs. A. Whitehead
Dr. A. Johnson

Mrs. J. Walker
Mr. A. Carrick

Mr. D. Street

Mr. N. Bradley

Mrs. L. Papaioannou
	Capital Projects Officer (Schools)
School Funding & Business Relationship Manager
Director of Education and Skills
Virtual Headteacher and Head of EOTAS
Commissioner, SEND
Commissioner, Early Years and Primary Schools

Head of Finance, IT and Estates, Northumbria Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust
Democratic Services Officer and Secretary of the Schools’ Forum


1.
MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE 
It was noted that the following appointments had been made to the Schools’ Forum membership, with effect from 1 January 2016 for a period of four years:
Mr. G. Atkins, Executive Headteacher, representing Hexham Middle School,

Mr. M. Deane-Hall, Headteacher, representing Wooler First School,

Mr. A. Day, Executive Director, Northumberland Church of England Academy,

Mr. K. Burdis, Headteacher, Cleaswell Hill Special School, and

Mrs. J. Stanton, Governor of Morpeth Colllingwood Special School (in place of Mrs. E. Bainbridge who had resigned in December 2015).

The Chairman welcomed the newly appointed members to the Schools’ Forum and recorded his particular appreciation of the dedicated service and contributions made by Mrs. E. Bainbridge who had recently resigned as a Governor on the Forum, following many years’ service.

The Director of Education and Skills outlined the revised terms of reference of the Schools’ Forum, and extended an invitation to any new member to discuss with him their role as part of their induction.

New members were invited to nominate a Committee of the Schools’ Forum on which they wished to serve and to inform the Secretary to the Forum in due course.  Mr. K. Burdis expressed interest in the AEN Committee and Mr. M. Deane-Hall in the Formula Funding Committee.
It was noted that there remained two vacancies for Academy governor representatives (or one Academy Headteacher and one Academy governor).  Efforts would continue to be made to try to encourage representation from the four partnerships without membership on the Forum (i.e. Coquet, Cramlington, Seaton Valley and Prudhoe partnerships) – whilst maintaining a balance between the different phases of education.
2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs. S. Clement (Blyth Croftway Academy), Mr. S. Griffiths (Bedlingtonshire High School), Mrs. V. Cunningham (Morpeth St Roberts R C First School), Mrs. F. Hartland (Kielder First School), Mr. M. Hodgson (Harbottle C E First School), Mr. R. Bishopp (C of E Diocese), Mrs. F. Penny (R. C. Diocese), Mrs. H. Norris (16-19 Provider of Education), Councillor G. R. Arckless, Mrs. A. Elsdon and Mrs D Lally.  
It was noted that the sudden downfall of snow conditions had led to a number of absences and had caused difficulty on the roads for those travelling to the meeting.

3.
DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS

None.
4.
MINUTES

RESOLVED that, the minutes of the meeting of the Schools’ Forum held on Wednesday, 21 October 2015, as circulated, be confirmed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

5.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
In connection with attendance and representation on the Schools’ Forum, the Diretctor of Education and Skills had noticed that some members had missed three meetings in a row and, as stated in the Terms of Reference, he intended to write to the absentees to ask if they were still committed to serve on the Forum.  Members of the Schools’ Forum agreed that should be enacted.
With reference to Minute No. 4 on page 3 (Matters Arising), the Director of Education and Skills agreed to circulate to the new members the links to the DfE website for the documents in relation to the Schools Forum self-assessment toolkit and the useful documents in relation to the Ofsted inspection framework.  It was agreed to send these links to all members of the Schools’ Forum as a useful reminder.
The Director of Education and Skills confirmed that, in relation to Minute No.6 on page 4, the Government had reaffirmed its intention that all schools should become academies by 2020 during the Comprehensive Spending Review announcement, and in particular a withdrawal of Education Services Grant funding of £600,000 to remove some of the statutory duties of the LA.  The Government had promised to share the outcomes of a formal review of the LA statutory duties during January 2016 and, once this review was received, it would be circulated to update members of the Schools’ Forum.
In relation to Minute No.9 on page 7 (School Balances 2014/15), the School Funding and Business Relationship Manager asked members of the Formula Funding Committee to stay back at the end of the meeting to discuss the update in relation to School Balances of 2014/15 and, subject to their agreement, it was agreed to circulate it in due course to members of the Forum.  Mr. R. Woolhouse reported that the Family and Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee of the Council had also requested information about school balances and money not being fully spent on pupils in an academic year.
With reference to Minute No.10 on page 7 (DSG Budget 2015/16), the Director of Education and Skills reported that a more detailed report in connection with the High Needs Block of funding would be considered by the Schools’ Forum in February 2016 (and not January 2016 as minuted), and he would discuss the reasons for that later in the agenda.
6.
COMMUNICATION

(a)  Communication with Schools’ Forum – there had been none since the last meeting.

(b) Draft Minutes from Committees

· Formula Funding Committee – No meetings had been held.

· Additional Educational Needs Committee – 11 January 2016 – draft minutes were tabled at the meeting (a copy of which is filed with the signed minutes of the Forum).
The Director of Education & Skills stated that he was concerned about the Committee’s discussions going beyond its Terms of Reference.  He circulated a copy of the current Terms of Reference dated 2012 together with proposed more appropriate and succinct Terms of Reference and Operating Principles for the AEN Committee (copies of which are filed with the signed minutes).  He proposed that 

· The AEN Committee should be an expert group, focussing on the relationship between the funding allocated and the impact on the educational outcomes for children with additional educational needs and make recommendations on this to the Schools’ Forum. 

· That future meetings of the Committee be held four weeks before meetings of the Schools’ Forum, so that their minutes could be produced and sent out in good time with the Schools’ Forum agenda papers.

· That the Schools’ Forum should determine the agenda for the Committee and also to amend the membership and tenure of members of the Committee on an annual basis, and
· That Officers were there to facilitate the meetings of the Committee and could be invited to present papers as necessary on key issues with regard to additional educational needs.
It was noted that, during their deliberations and when making recommendations, the AEN Committee could liaise with the many other linked groups of stakeholders, Headteachers, partnerships and Committees that also had a crucial role in connection with special educational needs including;

· The Behaviour and Attendance Collaborative Group

· The Secondary Schools’ Headteachers Group

· Special School Headteachers Group

· Safeguarding of children group.
During discussion, members welcomed the proposed Terms of Reference. Members appreciated the purpose of the AEN Committee and welcomed the Director’s proposal to meet with the Chair of the Committee to discuss the detail.  
It was recalled that the Committee had been an amalgamation of previous SEN and Behaviour and Attendance Committees and stated that recent growth in numbers of exclusions suggested a need for continued monitoring by the AEN Committee or by Schools’ Forum.

Members pointed out that there may be need to call a meeting of the AEN Committee at short notice in order to respond to the late release of information ahead of a meeting of the Schools’ Forum.  In response, it was noted that emergency meetings of the Committee could be called, if necessary, and notwithstanding the fact that ‘Any Other Business’ would remain as an agenda item.

The Director of Education and Skills proposed that the next meeting of the AEN Committee would focus on these new Terms of Reference and operating principles at its meeting on 9 February 2016, reporting to the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum on 23 February 2016.  Thereafter there would be a revision in the dates of the Committee meeting some four weeks before the meetings of the Schools’ Forum.

Furthermore, the Director of Education and Skills agreed to present the AEN Committee with a clear strategic direction for the next three years, which will have implications on funding.  Therefore, the AEN Committee would need to define its position and look into the detail, making recommendations about the Early Years Block funding to be considered by the Schools’ Forum in February 2016.

RESOLVED that

(a) the draft minutes of the meeting of the AEN Committee held on 11 February 2016 be received for information and;

(b) the draft Terms of Reference and Operating Principles of the AEN Committee be adopted, as outlined.

7.
SETTING THE DSG BUDGET 2016-17
Members of the Schools’ Forum were asked to consider the report and attached annexes which set out the anticipated overall DSG for 2016/17 and sought approval of the Forum to ten specific recommendations for various aspects of the School’s Budget (a copy of the report and associated annexes are attached to the signed minutes). 

Members of the Schools’ Forum considered the report and appendices which; 

· sets out the overall DSG allocation for 2016-17;
· sought approval to set the budget for the Early Years Block and to set the funding rates for the Early Years formula;

· sought approval to set the overall budget for the High Needs Block, with detailed budgets within the Block to be set at the following meeting;

· sought approval to set the Schools Block for 2016-17 and to set the centrally retained budgets within the Schools Block;

· sought approval for the formula values to be used in the funding of school and academy budget shares for 2016-17;
· sought approval to fund some of the MFG by setting a 1.5% cap on increases;

· sought decisions on the proposed de-delegation of budgets from maintained mainstream schools for 2016-17.

The School Funding and Business Relationship Manager reported that in setting the budget, it had been intended to maintain a steady position in funding, whilst awaiting the introduction of a new national funding formula when it is finally announced.
In connection with the Early Years Block, there had been some changes including;

· a saving of £57k in the early years staffing budget, and
· the DfE updated the IDACI index of deprivation – leading to a re-evaluation as a result, meaning that there would be no pupils at all in Band 6 in Northumberland (i.e. the highest level of deprivation).

Therefore, there was a need to revise the funding formula of IDACI to make it equitable to all children.  The recommendations of proposed changes to the hourly rates for 2016-17 were outlined on page 3 of the report.
Katie Morrison sought clarity in the difference of hourly rates to be paid for 3 and 4 year olds and for 2 year olds as reported on page 1 compared with those proposed on page 3 of the report.  In response, it was noted that the hourly funded rates on page 1 were the actual amounts received by the LA from the Government.  However, following a review of the base rate, it became apparent that Northumberland had been funding providers at a higher level, therefore a reduction in the hourly rate was proposed on page 3 for 2016-17 to rectify the position as an adjustment.  The Government had changed the IDACI system, leading to zero pupils in the Band 6, the highest deprivation category, in Northumberland. It was pointed out that this clarification needed to be made clear in the minutes.

Members raised the following comments, and associated responses were given, including: 

· Would there be sufficient funding to maintain the Early Years formula for those who need it most?  Have we a mechanism to assess it? Will the LA monitor the outcomes for younger children?
It was noted that the Commissioner for Early and Primary years would be linking the outcomes of funding to capacity in the early years in more detail.

It was also noted that the Government had recently announced an increase in Early Years funding to take effect from 2017-18, which was good news.

· The impact and outcomes on the Early Years block funding were endorsed -and how it is spent and what impact it has on outcomes would not be ignored;

· Roger Vaughan expressed concern about the increase to the IDACI rates.  He recalled the agreement last year that any uncommitted ‘spare’ funding should be directed towards Key Stage 4 provision, and he hoped that had not been forgotten and repeated this was still needed;

In response, the School Funding and Business Relationship Manager reported that having looked at all factors in the formula and the new IDACI data, the deprivation factor reduced from 7.3% to 6.8% and there was a need to keep parity.  Therefore changes had been applied to the IDACI rates to avoid unnecessary turbulence and fund as near to the median as possible and not fund below the lower quartile.  There remained a drive to keep the deprivation percentage at the same level.  The £12m received in Government funding had to show having an impact on our per pupil funding.  It had been agreed at the Cabinet meeting to minimise turbulence in schools and keep deprivation in line within the lower quartile and not above the median.  When adjustments are made to certain factors, it has an impact on the MFG for certain schools.  Members were assured this was a rigorous process.

· Whilst understanding the point made about maintaining stability in the formula and appreciating it was complex, Mr Atkins highlighted a need to increase the Key Stage 3 funding to be nearer the national median position. It was not clear why there was protection for those schools who gained under the minimum funding guarantee (MFG) – and was there a way that funding could be redirected toward key stage 3?
In response, it was noted that the political views of elected members of the Cabinet gave a clear directive that the focus should be on those most disadvantaged in the community.  The amount at our disposal was very limited and funding could not be raised to fund to the national median levels.

· Members asked for an update on the provision of education at Longridge Towers in Annex 2, and how many children did this level of funding provide for in the 2016/17 budget?  It was disappointing that the LA continued with this facility, albeit was a political issue, and members wondered if alternative ways of providing education to those unable to return to Holy Island had been investigated in this era of modern broadband technology?  Similarly, it was noted that boarding provision was an option at Haydon Bridge High School.
In response, it was noted that the LA had negotiated a reduced amount and a bursary for educating young people at Longridge Towers Independent School when the tides prevented them from returning to Holy Island.  It was understood it applied to around 13-14 pupils.  It was recalled that the options for alternative education provision had last been explored around 10-12 years ago.  The Director of Education and Skills agreed to carry out a review of this education provision at Longridge Towers and provide an update at the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum.

In connection with Haydon Bridge High School, it was reported that the school was currently in the Ofsted category of Special Measures and that an organisation called Bright Tribe was in the process of carrying out due diligence with a view to the school becoming one of its sponsored academies.  The future of boarding provision at Haydon Bridge would therefore be determined by them and not the LA.

· Members queried the termination of employment costs of teachers and should this not be recorded as a sinking fund, as a stepping down budget?

In response, it was noted that the LA picks up the enhanced termination of teachers’ employment costs as a centrally held budget, as an historic commitment of payments to be made. It was a point well made that the budget would reduce over the years and should be shown as such.

· Newly appointed members of the Forum suggested it would be useful to have a summary of what was meant under Prudential Borrowing terms and Miscellaneous.  It was agreed to provide this information.

· Members requested information about the number of schools in receipt of MFG and the reasons for it, the impact of the cap and were these monitored?  Should questions be asked about the school’s structure and sustainability to understand why the school was heavily dependent on MFG and why those schools were in difficulty?

In response, it was pointed out that it should not always be assumed that a school in receipt of MFG should have a problem with its structure.  There were known to be 32 schools in receipt of MFG.  The Director agreed to provide a list of those schools in receipt of MFG to the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum.

· A member asked if there was any possibility of being able to de-delegate the funding for charges for school admission appeals.

In response, it was noted that the LA did not have the option to de-delegate the charges for school admission appeals.

RESOLVED that the ten recommendations in the report be approved, as follows: 
Recommendation 1 – The Early Years Block budget be set at £11,571,763 as detailed in Annex 1;

Recommendation 2 – the funding rates for the Early Years formula be set at the values shown in the report;

Recommendation 3 – to vire £1,174,920 from the High Needs Block into the Schools Block, as well as the virement  of £620,000 from the Schools Block into the High Needs Block, and the total budget for the High Needs Block be set at £30,060,378;
Recommendation 4 – to agree the various budgets within the High Needs Block to be set at the meeting of the Schools’ Forum to be held on 23 February 2016;

Recommendation 5 – the Schools Block be set at £177,292,158 which includes the virement of £1,174,920 from the High Needs Block in respect of SEN Home to School Transport as well as the virement of £620,000 out to the High Needs Block in respect of the increased number and costs of excluded pupils;

Recommendation 6 – Centrally retained budgets within the Schools Block be set at the values shown in the tabled at Annex 2;

Recommendation 7 – School budget shares be constructed based on the formula values shown in the final column of Annex 3;

Recommendation 8 – School gains be capped at 1.5% per pupil to contribute towards the costs of the MFG;

Recommendation 9 – Schools’ members of the Schools’ Forum representing maintained mainstream schools agreed on a phase by phase basis to the de-delegation in respect of the four services listed in the report for 2016/17 using the funding values as set out in the final column of Annex 3; and

Recommendation 10 – Schools’ members of the Schools’ Forum representing maintained mainstream schools agreed that any under or overspends in these four de-delegated budgets in 2015/16 be carried forward in a ring-fenced way to be used for the same purposes in 2016/17.

8.
SCHEME FOR FINANCING SCHOOLS 

Following the consultation on the proposed changes to the Scheme for Financing Schools in respect of Admission Appeals, Members of the Schools’ Forum were asked to agree the revised Scheme for Financing Schools from April 2016 (a copy of the report is filed with the signed Minutes).
It was noted that the DfE determined the brief for the Scheme and that there was only a small change in respect of Admission Appeals to be approved by the Schools’ Forum.  It was reported that, following consultation in respect of charging for admission appeals, there had only been one response from a First School fearing that by levying admission appeals charges would increase the incentive for schools to seek academy status and thereby be in control of their own admission procedures.
Mr. Deane-Hall expressed concern about the final sentence in paragraph 2.3.1 on page 4 of the Scheme for Financing Schools and said it was almost impossible to submit a revised indicative budget plan for the following two financial years, given the amount of unknown factors, albeit he understood the need for financial prudence.

Some Headteachers also expressed concern in respect of paragraph 8.3 Service Level Agreements, page 19 of the Scheme for Financing Schools, in that schools were being asked to sign up for SLA’s without them being fully written up and costed.  It was considered important that the detail of such SLAs were outlined and equally important that such detailed information was circulated to schools in a timely manner.
The Director of Education and Skills stated that it was his intention to have the costs of SLA’s remain broadly the same over a three year period and that the LA will assume Headteachers will automatically sign up each year, similar to an insurance policy, and not by an annual review. He intended to relate the SLA to the quality of service provision rather than purely the cost.

The School Funding and Business Relationship Manager hoped to get the necessary details about Service Level Agreements circulated on the E-courier to all schools early in February 2016. 
RESOLVED that the report be received and approved, and that detailed information about SLA’s be issued in a timely manner.
9.
FUNDING FOR ALTERNATIVE PROVISION

The report informed members of the Schools’ Forum of the position regarding funding for Alternative Provision (a copy of which is filed with the signed minutes). 
It was noted that there had been a steady increase in the number of permanent exclusions from schools over the last three academic years and with the resulting difficulty in securing alternative education placements for young people impacting on the home to school transport costs.  It was estimated that the overspend for Alternative Provision was forecast to be £420,000 for 2015/16, despite the previous one-off payment of £200,000 made last year to strengthen the EOTAS budget from the Schools Block into the High Needs Block funding. 
A revised model for supporting pupils at risk of permanent exclusion was proposed for the financial year 2016-17 to achieve greater impact from the EOTAS budget, and to improve the outcomes for pupils. 
RESOLVED that the report be received and adopted.
10.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


RESOLVED that the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum be held on Tuesday, 23 February 2016 at 9:30 am in the Council Chamber, County Hall, Morpeth.
It was reported necessary to change the proposed date of the meeting of the Schools’ Forum scheduled to be held on Wednesday 6 July 2016 owing to a clash of meetings with the County Council on the same day.  In the circumstances, it was agreed to bring forward the meeting of the Schools Forum by one week to be held on Wednesday 29 June 2016 at 9.30 a. m.

Members were reminded of the dates for future meetings during 2016:

· Wednesday, 18 May 2016 at 9.30 a.m.

· Wednesday, 29 June 2016 at 9.30 a.m.
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